3rd Newsletter

Report on the 1st meeting of the national Parliamentary delegates 

Friday 22 February
Friday morning saw the first real stirrings among Members against an absolutist approach to the chairing of the Convention.  National Parliamentary delegates had travelled to Brussels to nominate their two members to the Presidium.  However, the election of John Bruton (Ireland, Fine Gael) and Gisela Stuart (UK, Labour) turned out to be a side show as Member after Member queried everything from the absence of representatives of the Candidate Countries to the proposed Rules.

Almost every speaker lamented the exclusion of representatives from the Candidate Countries from the meeting.  This was justified on the basis that the meeting had been called to nominate national Parliamentary Delegates to the Presidium.  However, the question of why the Candidate Countries' Parliamentary representatives were not allowed to nominate to the Presidium as well went unanswered.

Two days ago, the European Parliament Delegates learnt that there were no Draft Rules of Procedure.  Yet somebody somewhere must have been working day and night since Wednesday.  In the course of Friday's meeting a document began to do the rounds.  It turned out to be a copy of the Draft "Internal" Rules - a limited edition and source unknown.   Officials didn't seem to have it, and only a minority of Members seemed to have copies.  Even the meeting Chairperson Josep Borrell from the Spanish Presidency didn't have a copy until Jens-Peter Bonde acquired one and passed it on to him. The attacks flowed thick and fast.  One delegate stated that members had not been nominated to the Convention to find that the Plenary was to be sidelined.  Another remarked that the Plenary would not be a rubber stamp for the Presidium. Clearly, all the manoeuvring to avoid disputes over the rules at the opening Plenary Session had come to nothing.  Watch this space!

Although the veracity of the mysterious paper has yet to be established, its main points are as follows:

- The national Parliamentary Members and Substitutes would have no representation in the Convention Secretariat.  It would be run from the Council by its officials with secondments from the European Parliament and Commission.

- The debates would be held in the 11 EU languages.  However, members submitting written contributions to the Presidium would not have these translated unless the President decided so.

- Substitutes would be allowed to be in attendance at Sessions but would only be able to participate where the respective Full Member had notified the Secretariat of his or her absence two days in advance.

- Working Groups would only be constituted on the proposal of the President and would work under tight conditions.  

-  The Forum would have a Website - to be controlled and maintained by the Commission.

-  There would be no provision for sessions to take place outside Brussels.

Another issue on which Members were less than happy was the proposal for them to meet on Thursdays and possibly Fridays.  A number of national Parliaments hold debates or Committee meetings on European affairs on Fridays. Mondays and Tuesdays were obviously the better option. Had no one checked on this?  Mr. Bruton and Ms. Stuart promised to take the battle to the Presidium.  In a clear indication that the national Parliamentary Members would not be dictated to, Mr. Borrell said he would call for the matter to be voted on in Plenary.  

Gisela Stuart's appointment to the Presidium means that it now has two women members - that's twice as many as it had before Friday morning.

